SANTA CLARA CITY HERITAGE COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Santa Clara Town Hall Conference Room
2603 Santa Clara Drive
Thursday, August 3, 2023

Present:	           	

Commission Members:		Bob Lamoreaux, Chairman
				Mandi Gubler
				Mimi McKenna
				Megan Smith
				Pam Graf Gardner
			
City Council Representative:	Leina Mathis

Staff:				Brock Jacobsen, City Manager
				Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager
				Sherry Laier, Clerk
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official

Others Present:			Brian Hickman
				April Hickman
				Shannon Akins
				Devenee Smith
				Charise Smith
				Lainee Frei
				Sherri Anderson
				Ryan Anderson 

Chair Rob Lamoreaux called the meeting to order at approximately 1:00 p.m.  
							
1. Approval of Minutes for June 15, 2023.  

Mandi Gubler moved to APPROVE the minutes of the June 15, 2023, Meeting.  Mimi McKenna seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Commission.

BUSINESS ITEMS

2. Discussion on the Roles and Authority of Heritage Commission Members.  Leina Mathis and Jim McNulty.

Chair Lamoreaux liked the idea of having this type of discussion on a regular basis.  

City Council Representative, Leina Mathis, reported that the City Council has received a lot of comments about what is going on downtown.  Concerns were expressed that those comments are not being directed to the right place.  Questions arose at the last City Council Meeting about who people should contact.  She thought it would be helpful to reiterate some of that information.  She explained that the Heritage Commission is a recommending body that has no approval authority.  They review the information and make a recommendation to the Planning Commission.  In this instance, the Planning Commission is also a recommending body for the City Council.  

There have been concerns about people reaching out to members of the committee and getting backlash that generally should be directed at the City Council.  The hope was if members of the community direct questions to the City Council or staff who are better suited to address those types of questions.  

3. Discussion on Current Historic Design Guidelines.

A recent question pertained to concerns about documents and what they should and should not be looking at.  City Attorney, Matt Ence gave a pecking order for how those work.  Council Memeber Mathis thought it might be helpful for the Heritage Commission to know that as well.  They begin with the Design Guidelines for the Historic District, which would be those at the bottom.  She clarified that they are not laws and are just guidelines.  Above that would be the General Plan, which is also a guideline with more teeth because State Code requires the city to have a General Plan.  The next level is City ordinances, which are legislative actions.  They are enacted laws by the City Council and must be complied with.  Above those legislative actions is State law, which they must comply with.  That should provide an idea of where the Commission should be looking when searching for information.

In response to a question raised, Council Member Mathis stated that City Code is synonymous with City Ordinance.  Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty, stated that the City Code is available online in its entirety.  He explained that Section 17.76 and other items are applicable in 17.74 as well.  17.45 is the Historic District Sign Code, which is a separate document from the standard Sign Code throughout the City and has more regulations and restrictions.  He explained that any sign that’s proposed in the Historic District comes before the Heritage Commission for approval before it can be installed.  

Mr. McNulty referenced Section 17.76 and reviewed the definitions for the Heritage Commission for the City of Santa Clara, the City Council, the Planning Commission, and others.  Section 17.76.050 - Heritage Commission states that “The City of Santa Clara hereby establishes the Heritage Commission with the following provisions:  

‘The Heritage Commission shall consist of five members appointed by the Mayor with the advice and consent of the City Council for a five-year term except that in making the initial appointment, the Mayor and Council shall appoint two members for a term of three years and three members for a term of five years.  Members shall not serve more than two consecutive five-year terms. Each Member shall have demonstrated interest, competence, or knowledge of historic preservation. The Heritage Commission shall meet at least four times yearly, except that the Heritage Commission may assemble as required to fulfill the duties of the Heritage Commission and conduct meetings in accordance with the Open and Public Meeting laws of Utah.  Upon appointment of the initial Heritage Commission by the Mayor and City Council, the Heritage Commission shall meet and elect one of its members as Chairperson.  The Heritage Commission shall then provide for the rules and procedures for the holding of regular and special meetings of the Heritage Commission as deemed advisable.  The Heritage Commission shall elect a Chair and Vice-Chair from among its members yearly. The election of the Chair and Vice-Chair will occur during the first regularly scheduled Heritage Commission Meeting each year.’  

Mr. McNulty reported that there was a recent change because the Planning Commission made changes to its ordinance as well. They had a Chair but not a Vice-Chair and weren't having annual elections.  The desire was to allow everyone to serve on committees throughout the City rather than just one person serving as Chair or Vice-Chair for multiple years. 

‘Vacancies shall be filled for the unexpired terms of any member whose term is vacant. Any member may be removed for cause by the appointing authority.  Members of the Heritage Commissions shall serve without compensation; however, they shall be entitled to be reimbursed for any actual expense by them in the performance of their duties.’ 

Mr. McNulty explained that that could potentially happen if they sent Heritage Commission Members to Salt Lake for a conference or training, although not likely as they try to do those locally to keep costs down. 

A question was raised regarding how many members must be in attendance to have a quorum.  Mr. McNulty explained that a quorum consists of three voting members of a total of five.  Previously some members were not attending meetings and as a result, alternates were appointed.  Council Member Mathis commented that there were alternates previously and the decision was made not to have them going forward because the Heritage Commission has been very dedicated so there was not a need, and the ordinance doesn't require it.

Section 17.76.060 is specific regarding the duties of the Heritage Commission and states as follows:

‘The Heritage Committee shall have duties involving survey and inventory of community historic resources, a survey of the historic architecture and archaeological resources within the City.  The survey shall be compatible with the Utah Inventory of Historic Archaeological Sites.  Surveyed inventory documents shall be maintained and open to the public.  The survey shall be updated every 10 years.’  

Regarding nominations to the National Register of Historic Places:

‘The Heritage Commission shall review and comment to the State Historic Preservation Officer on all proposed National Registry nominations for properties within the City's boundaries.  When the Heritage Commission considers a National Register nomination, which is normally evaluated by professionals in a specific discipline and that discipline is not represented on the Heritage Commission, the Heritage Commission shall seek expertise in that area before commenting on the nomination.’

Mimi McKenna asked if the Commission has access to the Survey of Historic Resources.  Mr. McNulty confirmed that they received a survey from the State that must be filled out and returned by the end of the year.  The city has been compliant in the past to be on State’s Historic Registry.  Uncertainty was expressed with respect to when the Historic Commission was established.  

It was confirmed that historic structures are marked.  Ms. McKenna asked how structures come to be on the Historic Registry.  Sherri Anderson’s (member of the public) understanding was that a paper must be filled out indicating a desire to have a building put on the Historic Register.  Mandi Gubler said that the State Preservation Society has numerous requirements that must be met.  People often get on the registries to have access to the grant money that can help restore the property.  In her case with the Merc Building, they did not qualify because they were using it as a home rather than a store, which was its original use.

Mr. McNulty referenced Item C, which is to provide advice and information.  

‘The Heritage Commission shall act in an advisory role to other officials in the departments of government regarding the identification, the protection of local historic and archaeological guided resources, and work toward the continuing education of citizens regarding historic preservation and community history.  Regarding the enforcement of State historic preservation laws, the Heritage Commission shall support the enforcement of all state laws related to historic preservation.’

Item E involves the Design Review Committee acting as the Historic District Design Review Committee with respect to new construction, excluding minor additions, exterior design proposals, demolition or relocation of a significant historic building, or any construction or modification of a sign within the Historic District.  He explained that the Heritage Commission does not have any approval authority.  The Design Review Committee forwards a positive or negative recommendation to the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission then conducts a public meeting or public hearing.  The last step involves a decision by the City Council.  

In the event the Heritage Commission did not recommend approval of the project it would be specified in the Staff Report.  The applicant, however, could still move forward to the next level; in most cases, applicants are willing to comply with the desire of the Heritage Commission.  There could, however, be occasions where that does not occur.  Instances were discussed where the Heritage Commission has had requests that they were not supportive of and discussed how to proceed.  The comment was made that the guidelines seem subjective and should be addressed.  It was noted that Heritage Commission Members sometimes feel unprepared to address certain requests that come before them.  

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, commented that before he came to work for the City he learned after speaking with people who were here in the early 2000s, that there was discussion about creating Design Standards for the Historic District. There was extreme pushback from Santa Clara Drive residents who were opposed to being told what they can do with their property.  Historic Districts are very strict regarding what can and cannot be done.  This makes the job of the Historic Commission more difficult, and people get frustrated with the process.  Park City, for example, is very strict and its Historic District Commission is one of the most difficult commissions to get through.  Santa Clara chose too not be that stringent.  The Commission may feel that something more concrete such as a standard is needed rather than a guideline.  

Mr. McNulty commented that the standards will provide some sort of approval authority.  The Commission can recommend approval or denial after which they can move to the next item if the standard is not met.  Chair Lamoreaux commented that the previous Building Official wanted the Heritage Commission to approve site plans and parking requirements, which he felt was outside the purview of the Heritage Commission.  He did not feel it was their responsibility and the Commission does not have the required expertise.  

Mandi Gubler commented on property being developed directly across from the Merc and stated that the Heritage Commission’s discussion pertained to the building materials, and color of the brick and not building size, accessibility, or anything similar.  She felt some things probably should have been addressed by the Heritage Commission at that time.  Mr. McNulty explained that their job is to serve as a Design Review Committee and look at the building design, materials, and colors.

It was suggested that guidelines be in place so that when a project is reviewed, a determination can be made as to whether the projects comply.  The comment was made that many people do not want to be told what they can and cannot do with their property.  Mr. McNulty was not sure how some projects were approved since they do not meet any Historic District standards.  

In response to a question raised, it was reported that the Historic District has gotten smaller over time and applies to the homes behind Santa Clara Drive on the smaller streets, which are in the overlay.  Mr. McNulty explained that general guidelines are in place, but they are not overly detailed and not related to commercial.  They primarily address the residential components and perhaps conversion into a business but are not specific to commercial.  He explained that Park City, for example, has a Historic District Commission which is an approval authority.  They also have a Staff Planner that works specifically with the Historic District only.  They are known to be very difficult to get approval from and dictate details such as colors, materials, building height and square footage, etc.  

The comment was made that many people are having issues with commercial.  They are also seeing a transition from smaller Airbnb uses to commercial.  Renovations in the area were discussed.  Mr. McNulty reported that St George has an Arts Committee that deals with renovations and remodels to existing buildings.  The document specifies that the standards shall apply to new construction for commercial office uses.  He noted that they are guidelines and not standards.  

A comment was made about the townhomes by the post office and that several codes were not complied with.  The concern was that investors will come in and the entire street will be developed similarly. April Hickman (member of the public) expressed concern regarding the proposed project at 3098 Santa Clara Drive that the apartments do not have a back patio or a pad in front for the garage cans, which makes them look low budget.  There was also concern about density and cars being parked along Santa Clara Drive because there is no place to park.  Mr. McNulty stated that this is outside the purview of the Historic Commission.  The comment was made that the Code requires one parking stall per bedroom with a minimum of two.  Mr. McNulty explained that they have two parking spaces for multi-family and two for single-family.  Most single-family dwellings have a garage plus a two-car driveway.  Multi-family can have one covered and one uncovered as specified in Chapter 17.32.  Mr. Jacobsen commented that the topic of discussion today is the Historic District and what they want to do with respect to the guidelines.  

Council Member Mathis suggested that interested residents attend a City Council Meeting and make comments during the citizen comment period at the beginning of the meeting and suggested a Code Amendment to City Code.  

The desire of the Heritage Commission was for commercial to be separated from residential.  It was also suggested that there be more guidelines if they are going to be asked to make recommendations for the exterior of large commercial buildings.  They should also address situations where an existing single-family home is converted into a small commercial business.  The expectation was that the city will change a lot going forward and they have an opportunity now to affect what it will look like in five to 10 years.  It was noted that the guidelines are not specific.   

Mandi Gubler commented that Santa Clara Drive feels quaint and small, which is largely due to the trees.  If someone wants to build a home there, they will want to build a large home on a .50-acre property, which is not in keeping with what currently exists.  Materials are very different today than they were 100 years ago and there needs to be forward momentum with respect to materials and an understanding that a property owner’s opinion about what their house looks like should matter more than the opinion of the City.  It was mentioned, however, that they know they are buying in the Historic District and the City wants to maintain the look that exists there.  Mr. McNulty stated that staff gets calls frequently on the lot referred to.  It is limited in terms of setbacks and is a corner lot.  He stated that potentially a 3,500-square-foot home could be built there.  Whatever is proposed will have to be reviewed by the Heritage Commission.  

The comment was made that when a proposal such as the Neil Walter Building comes in that does not fit, the Heritage Commission needs to have a response.  That can be accomplished by having specific guidelines.  Perhaps there could also be a way to incorporate additional setbacks and building heights.  For example, the property across from the Merc requested an additional building height over the 25-foot limit.  There was some question as to whether they could somehow compensate for the additional five feet by increasing the setback.  Mr. McNulty stated that that could be done, however, along Santa Clara Drive in the Historic District, traditionally buildings were pulled out to the road rather than being set back.  

Chair Lamoreaux suggested scheduling a work meeting where the Commission can review the guidelines and talk about specifics.  Council Member Mathis stated that there was mention of conducting a joint meeting with the City Council, Heritage Commission, and Planning Commission with opportunities for public comment.  A meeting was tentatively scheduled for October 4, 2023.  

Chair Lamoreaux’s opinion about the Neil Walter property was that they were very clear to the group and discussed the exterior.  The other details are outside the purview of the Historic Commission.  They requested that the applicant come back and share the changes that were made.  They have since received the General Plan Amendment and must come back to Heritage as part of the rezoning application.  Numerous details still needed to be addressed.  

The potential of conducting a survey was discussed to determine the desires of residents.  About one year ago, a book was created that includes all the properties in the Historic District.  It needs to be updated and provided for those wanting to familiarize themselves with the Historic District.  Properties will be categorized according to when they were built.  There are older homes that were built in the 1800s, others in the 1920s, 1930s, and 1940s, and others that were constructed in the 1970s and later.  

A meeting was scheduled for August 17, 2023.  Commission Members were invited to send suggestions regarding standards to Mr. McNulty in advance of the meeting.  The October 4, 2023, joint meeting will be more general.  Mr. McNulty stated that they will need to establish whether to have guidelines with teeth or standards.  

A survey could be conducted in two parts to address the Historic District and what people want to see there.  They could also look at it as a whole.  Mr. McNulty commented that the Historic Commission’s minutes are shared with the Planning Commission and City Council as projects move through the process.  Chair Lamoreaux commented issues outside their scope can be shared.  Council Member Mathis commented that standards can become more restrictive through the adoption of an ordinance.  

Mr. McNulty suggested there could be design standards, guidelines, and perhaps guidelines with restrictions.  Adjustments/revisions will also need to be made to Chapter’s 17.74 and 17.76 to comply with the updated design guidelines or standards.

4. Adjournment. 

Megan Smith moved to ADJOURN.  Mimi McKenna seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Commission.

The Heritage Commission Meeting adjourned at approximately 2:11 p.m.   



Approved:  					
	 Sherry Laier, Clerk
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